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CHAPTER 1

1. Introduction

Summary In this introductory chapter the thesis is placed within
the context of relevant historical and scientific issues and
topics. First, it is pointed out that the interest in physical
activity and leisure time has developed only recently and has to
be understood within the context of historical developments in
the amount of leisure time and in changing norms and values in
our society with regard to the ’appropriate’ way of spending
leisure time. An important issue is the realization that
considerable health and other benefits can be obtained if leisure
time is being spent in active as opposed to passive ways. Given
the clear advantage of active pastimes the question arises why
a high proportion of the population spend their leisure engaging
in sedentary activities. To answer this question a very large
number of factors needs to be considered and indeed, a growing
body of knowledge, a ’theory of exercise behaviour’, is gradually
developing. The emphasis in this thesis will be on the dynamic
inherent in issues related to exercise. It is too often suggested
that exercise behaviour is formed and maintained in a situation
of stable knowledge, norms and attitudes and of a social and
material environment in which little change can be observed. This
thesis is aimed at developing a more dynamic view in relation to
exercise behaviour and to exploring some of the consequences of
such a view.

Introduction

This study, like other activities in health promotion and health

policy development in relation to exercise, is based on a number

of assumptions with regard to active leisure pastimes and

exercise behaviour. First, that increases in leisure time should

be considered positively as they provide people with an enhanced

opportunity to enjoy the world in which they live and to express

their creativity and personality. A second assumption is that

active leisure pursuits provide one of the best ways in which
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leisure time can be ’enjoyed’ and so reap the potential benefits

of increased leisure time.

There is a strong scientific basis for this last assumption as

shown in many scientific studies. People who are more physically

active have a lower morbidity and mortality from many of the

diseases common in western societies and report being happier and

having a stronger feeling of social participation, accomplishment

and well being (Stromme, Frey, et al, 1982; Astrand, 1985; Mason,

& Powell, 1985). The health aspect of exercise behaviour will be

extensively discussed in the second section of this thesis and

new data collected on sport and exercise related injuries will

be presented.

The study of leisure time behaviour from the perspective that it

might provide an opportunity to improve peoples health and well

being has developed relatively recently. Although always enjoyed

by a lucky few (Veblen, 1949), having time to spend on leisure

is something which has developed as a mass phenomenon only since

the last century. And it is only during the last few decades that

distinctive patterns of leisure time ’consumption’ have developed

(Roberts, 1970; Parker, 1983). Working weeks have become shorter,

holidays longer, the ’week-end’ has become a fact of modern life

and there are prolonged periods of schooling and retirement.

Social, family and religious obligations have become less

stringent giving individuals more freedom in choosing how to

spend their available leisure time. The trend towards more

leisure time and increased leisure time choice is expected to

continue in the future and there is considerable discussion about

the consequences of this trend for our society. Some look on

these developments negatively and are concerned about the

competitiveness of our economy and the lack of obligation being

put on young people. Others argue that the increase in leisure

time and being able to make leisure time choices is as much an

accomplishment of modern society as the motorcar, video recorder

or robot production.
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Introduction

Being active, getting out and about and participating in sport

and exercise have long been advocated as the ’responsible’ way

to spend ones leisure. However, there is also a popular

perception related to exercise that this is a sweaty and painful

activity, of people dropping dead while jogging, soccer players

being carried off the field on stretchers and hill walkers

falling off hills. Although various health and psychological

benefits of exercise and active leisure time pursuits have been

identified, research into the benefits and risks of exercise and

physical activity is still patchy and does not always provide the

answers which can motivate people to engage in exercise more

often. It is not surprising that many choose to spend their

evenings watching television, and that at week-ends one can find

many more on-lookers than players on and around the sports field.

Although there is evidence that increasing numbers of the

population engage in active leisure time activities, survey

studies show that only a minority of the population engage in

active leisure time activities at a level sufficient to reap

powerful health and psychological benefits of exercise and

leisure time physical activity. In this thesis data on leisure

time activity by various socio-economic indicators and change

overtime in leisure time activity will be presented and

discussed.

Making leisure time physical activity and exercise attractive

continues to be an important and promising way of improving

health and exploiting the opportunities created by increased

leisure time. In this context research into what would motivate

people to exercise more, or into the barriers they experience in

their attempts to exercise more, seems important. The audience

for such research is potentially wide and might involve a medical

practitioner who wants to advise a sedentary and overweight

patient to take more exercise; a local politician trying to make

the difficult choice between funding an exercise facility or

funding road works; or a potential ’consumer’ watching a program
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on television about an interesting and challenging activity and

wondering about the risk of this activity or thinking that one

is too old or not as physically attractive as those who seem to

engage in this activity.

Questions on how to promote active leisure time pursuits to those

who currently spend their leisure time primarily in sedentary

ways, form the basis of a major theoretical and research effort

in the exercise, sport and leisure time sciences. In this thesis

studies will be discussed which aim to answer the question of why

such a low proportion of the population engages in exercise and

active leisure time pursuits in a way sufficient to gain health

benefits. The answer to this question is particularly interesting

given the fact that the benefits of exercise have been widely

advertised. Data collected by the Research Unit in Health and

Behavioural Change to answer questions relating to exercise

participation will also be presented.

Being a researcher in the field of health, lifestyle and

behavioural change, searching for explanations as to why so many

people continue to behave in ’unhealthy’ ways contrary to

overwhelming evidence about the ’irresponsibility’ of their

behaviour is a considerable challenge. Although the results of

such an effort would ideally lead to advice for promoting

exercise behaviour, the number of possible settings in which such

advice would have to be applied is so large that a single

approach will probably never be found. For example, in the

general practice environment the difference between patients is

considerable and the success of health promotion depends much on

the creativity of the general practitioner concerned. Medical

circumstances, and the personal and social circumstances of the

patient will have to be considered. For politicians and civil

servants, who aim more at improving circumstances for whole

communities, those who benefit from a decision are a major

concern and decisions taken will depend on, for example, whether
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a planned exercise facility is going to be built in an affluent

or a deprived community.

A number of authors (McQuail, 1988; McLeroy, Steckler, et

al, 1993) support the view that flexible theoretical approaches

are necessary to understand complex sociological and

psychological phenomena such as exercise behaviour, such theories

are aimed at giving general guidance not at the explanation of

specific situations. This thesis will try to add to such a

’theory of exercise behaviour’. This theory is aimed at finding

explanations for the populations’ exercise behaviour and at

formulating suggestions for improvement. This theory is not a

formal model based on strict notions of induction and deduction,

formal relationships, statements and hypothesis. Although

developing such formal theories to explain peoples’ behaviour

remains an aim for social scientists, the results, at least with

regard to exercise behaviour, are not convincing.

One of the rationales for alternative theoretical models is that

human behaviour is formed under the influence of processes which

take place at many different levels; in explaining behaviour one

needs to consider such factors as biological needs, will-power

and personal preference, the behaviour of friends or family, and

environmental and political circumstances. Formal theories mostly

offer only a biological, psychological, socio-psychological or

sociological explanation in isolation and are not able to take

account of all these different facets of human behaviour at the

same time. However, it should be taken into consideration that

formal theories play a valuable and necessary part in developing

more global and flexible theories.

McLeroy, Steckler, et al, and McQuail believe that developing

practical multi-approach, multi-level theories is already the

factual process of theory application by practitioners. The

practitioner starts with a problem and uses a multitude of

sources to explain the problem and to seek ways to influence
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negative aspects of the problem. The practitioner in this way

creates a theoretical picture of the problem which is a loose

collection of practical knowledge and experience and of knowledge

from various theoretical sources and scientific perspectives.

Given these considerations this thesis is not so much aimed at

investigating a particular problem, or at testing a specified

hypothesis in relation to exercise behaviour but is aimed more

at trying to add to the growing knowledge base, to the developing

’theory of exercise behaviour’, in two ways.

First, to give examples of the information on which people have

to base decisions with regard to exercise, to discuss some of the

circumstances under which exercise takes place, and to consider

a number of other sociological, psychological and health factors

with regard to exercise behaviour. In this sense this thesis is

no different from many other research efforts. However, by

presenting new data collected by the RUHBC, by reviewing and

reinterpreting research efforts published by others, it is hoped

that the reader will get a good idea of the current knowledge in

this area and an effort is made to further develop existing

perspectives on exercise behaviour.

Second, particular emphasis is put on trying to develop a more

dynamic perspective in relation to exercise behaviour. The world

is all too often portrayed as a place which has always been as

we know it now, and will continue to be like this. The situation

is clear: the individual can sit down quietly, consider the

’facts’, and study the options and possibilities for change.

Health promotion is seen as an activity which presents people

with the facts and tries to tempt them to behave in more healthy

ways than they currently do. Some authors are of the opinion that

forcing people into behaving healthily, by using scare tactics,

exaggerating the health risks of certain behaviours, and limiting

choice, is morally allowed (Downie, Fyfe, & Tannahill, 1990).

Such a view is based on a notion of behaviour as stable, and a
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perception of people as rigid and in principle unwilling to

change, with entrenched ’bad habits’. The logical conclusion

follows that people have to be ’shocked’ into the ’right’

behaviours. In this thesis the opposite perspective is taken and

people are perceived as constantly evaluating new information,

and constantly adapting to changing circumstances and

environments. One of the aims of this thesis is to show on a

number of indicators of exercise behaviour that such adaptation

is taking place continuously, to describe exercise behaviour in

this context as dynamic and changing, and to discuss some

theoretical and practical implications of considering exercise

behaviour as a dynamic behaviour.

To start appreciating that people can considerably change their

behaviour on a large scale one has only to compare the present

with the world of half a century ago, less than the length of a

human life. One then finds a world of cornershops and coalfires,

of ball games in the street, of a majority of the male population

being cigarette smokers, a world which had never heard of

computers and organ transplant operations. These changes are of

course related to processes of modernization in the economy and

industry such as those related to the decline in the proportion

of the population involved in manual labour, the growth of the

service industry, the mechanisation of the home, the growth in

car ownership and the growth in average income and wealth

generally.

Given the changing nature of society and the effect that has on

the individual, health promotion and accomplishing behavioural

change must be based on a dynamic rather than a static

perspective. As the world and the people in it are changing

continuously it is inherent to this process that peoples’ health

lifestyles will improve or deteriorate as the natural consequence

of changes which might have been caused by factors completely

unrelated to health considerations. One of these factors has been

the creation of leisure time. Health promotion relating to

15



Exercise Behaviour

leisure time physical activities and exercise will have to

strengthen those developments which might result in leisure time

being spent in a health enhancing way and counterbalance the

tendencies which go against the move towards ’healthier’

lifestyles. However, improving peoples lifestyle will have to

take place in an environment where powerful commercial, cultural

and historical factors play an important role as well. To try to

motivate people to exercise more is complicated. Perhaps a

suitable analogy would be the case of trying to keep a big

machine with little breaking power on some kind of course while

it roles down the hill on its way to an unknown destination. And

to continue the analogy, it is hoped that this thesis will give

the reader a better understanding, with regard to exercise

behaviour, of the landscape we are travelling through and of the

small course corrections we might be able to accomplish.
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